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Town of Surf City

Regular Council Meeting Minutes

November 3, 2004

Mayor Guy called the regular monthly meeting of the Surf City Town Council to order at 7:00 p.m.  Councilman Curley led the Pledge of Allegiance and Councilman Medlin gave the invocation. Also present for the meeting were Mayor Pro Tem Albury, Councilmen Helms and Fowler, Attorney Charles Lanier, Town Manager J. Michael Moore, Finance Clerk Jane Kirk and Town Clerk Patricia Arnold. 

Beautification and Appearance Recognitions

Mayor Guy announced the recipients of the Beautification and Appearance Committee’s Award for November 2004.  

· Home of the Month for November 2004 was Gordon and Judy Hanson located at 103 Sago Court. 

· Business of the Month for November 2004 was Lewis Realty owned by Peggy Lewis located at 320 N. New River Drive.

Approval of Minutes

Minutes of the October 5, 2004 Regular Meeting were recommended for approval by Town Attorney Charles Lanier.  Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Albury and seconded by Councilman Fowler to approve as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.

Public Hearing

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:05 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on a text amendment for Section 5-5 Fire Limits.

Manager Moore stated that the Town Attorney spoke with the Department of Insurance to receive a recommendation regarding that area required as fire limit.

Attorney Lanier stated that with information received the recommendation and opinion of the staff including the Fire Chief was to reduce the area to what was considered the historical business district. The town is required by state statue to have a fire limit established and was looking at the size application to the town. 

Jim Williams, 102 S. Topsail Drive, stated he was comfortable with Council if they should move the fire limit to the proposed area but that two property owners would shoulder the fire limit.

Councilman Medlin stated that he felt the Council should approve the proposed change but to still go back and get the State to revisit areas required for small towns like ours.

Jim Williams stated that he feared that in 5-10- or maybe 20 years if he decided to sell that he wanted the vote tonight to be a fair law for one business to have a heavy load.  He stated that he felt good for the change to give relief to other businesses.

Kate Fairley, 116 N. Topsail Drive, stated she was grateful for the Council for reexamining the fire limit issue and urged the Council to look at where the limit could be moved to help the most in high density areas in Town to gain from this fire code protection. 

Public Hearing was closed at 7:18 P.M. 

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve the text amendment for Section 5-5 Fire Limits. Councilman Helms seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:20 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on a text amendment for Section 4.1.2 SF single-family residential district.

Planner Rademacher stated that the staff had received many calls from citizens concerned that there was no zoning to protect property from the development of duplexes and other more intense land uses.  There have been several circumstances where the primary development pattern has been for single-family home development but the town zoning allowed for duplexes or other uses to be built legally.  This new district would allow new developments or existing properties the choice of rezoning their properties and have land use protection by choice without worry of having to enforce deed restrictions that may be out of date or unenforceable.  This district is similar to the R-5 district with the exception of eliminating duplexes as and allowed use.

Staff recommends approval of the following ordinance since it will allow those property owners who choose to use the new zoning district protection through the town’s regulation.

David Ward, 116 S. Topsail Drive, asked if this district would be cutting out a large number of people if the town restricts oceanfront to only single-family homes?

Councilman Medlin asked the Planner if a developer asked, their property could be zoned this type of district or who?

Planner Rademacher stated that yes a developer or a Home Owners Association could request this zoning to help for protection for a subdivision or development and not for the Town to go in and rezone an area. 

Public Hearing was closed at 7:25 P.M. 

Councilman Curley made the motion to approve the text amendment for Section 4.1.2 SF single-family residential district. Councilman Fowler seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:26 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment on a text amendment for Section 4.1.5 R-15 residential district.

Planner Rademacher stated that during Planning Board discussions it was agreed that there was a need for a zoning district that was needed for future mainland development that filled a gap in the current zoning ordinance.  As the ordinance is written today developments must have minimum lot sizes of 5,000, 10,000 or 20,000 square feet.  This new zoning district would allow for developments to be created on lots of lots at that equal at least 15,000 square feet.

Staff recommends approval of the following ordinance since it will add flexibility for subdivision design and density and maintains the consistency in the development patterns seen in Surf City. 

Public Hearing was closed at 7:28 P.M. 

Councilman Medlin made the motion to approve the text amendment for Section 4.1.5 R-15 residential district. Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:29 P.M. to open public hearing for comment of text amendment for Section 4.1.8 MFC multi-family cluster district. 

Planner Rademacher stated that the need for another multi-family zoning district has been discussed before.  The issue is always about density and preservation of natural areas and providing for recreation areas for residents of these developments.  It is the intent of this district to provide that balance between development and the environment.  

Councilman Medlin stated that the Planning Board was looking into the future so property wouldn’t be able to be striped clean, they would leave some natural area and places for kids to play.  This would be great for the property and the developer.

David Ward, 116 S. Topsail Drive, asked if the open area could be controlled by the HOA, it sounds like it must be recreation or dedicated to another entity.

Planner Rademacher open space common area states that ownership and maintenance of such common area shall be titled to a homeowners association or similar organization. 

David Ward asked how MFC was different than PUD.

Planner Rademacher stated that MFC was not as restricted and the approval process was cleaner and smoother.

David Ward commented that PUD area would be larger.

Planner Rademacher stated that MFC wouldn’t allow as high of density as PUD would. 

Public Hearing was closed at 7:34 P.M. 

Councilman Medlin made the motion to approve the text amendment for Section 4.1.8 MFC multi-family cluster district. Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:35 P.M. to open public hearing for comment of zoning map amendment for property at 1702 N. New River Drive. 

Planner Rademacher stated that the applicant, Janet Wilson, has requested that her property be rezoned from C-1 commercial to MU mixed use.  The property is approximately 10,000 square feet in size and currently has The Mermaid Restaurant and Bar on site.  Surrounding uses are town homes, single-family homes, gas station, and a regional public beach access with planned park facility. A rezoning to MU would allow for multi-family construction, duplexes single-family homes and commercial uses. Any commercial use in a MU zone would be subject to stricter setback regulation.

The Planning Board recommends the approval the rezoning request.
Councilman Curley asked if the current business was meeting the setbacks now.

Planner Rademacher stated that it wasn’t meeting setbacks that it was partially in the right of way because of a Hurricane.

Public Hearing was closed at 7:37 P.M. 

Councilman Medlin made the motion to approve the rezoning of property located at 1702 N. New River Drive from C-1 to MU.  Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:38 P.M. to open public hearing for comment of zoning map amendment for property at 2111 N. New River Drive. 

Planner Rademacher stated that the applicant, Pat Moylan, has requested that her property be rezoned from C-1 commercial to MU mixed use.  The property is approximately .3 acres in size and currently has Margarita’s Bar & Grill on site. Adjoining uses are zoned MU, C-1 and MHS as well as residential zoning in the Town of North Topsail Beach.  Surrounding properties have been converted from commercial use to residential multi-family in recent months and the hotel across the street is scheduled to be removed in the near future.  Multi-family construction is expected. A rezoning to MU would allow for multi-family construction, duplexes single-family homes and commercial uses. Any commercial use in a MU zone would be subject to stricter setback regulation.

The Planning Board recommended the approval the rezoning request.
Public Hearing was closed at 7:39 P.M. 

Councilman Medlin made the motion to approve the rezoning of property located at 2111 N. New River Drive from C-1 to MU.  Councilman Helms seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Public Hearing

Mayor Guy recessed the regular council meeting at 7:39 P.M. to open the public hearing for comment of zoning of newly annexed property at 590 Belt Road. 

Planner Rademacher stated that Mr. Batts has recently annexed his property located on Belt Road, which is located on the mainland.  The parcel is approximately 31 acres and is currently zoned R-20 by Pender County.  Surrounding properties are zoned PD Planned Development and R-20 residential by the county.  At the last Planning Board meeting a recommendation was made to zone the property to RA.  Mr. Batts would like to have this property zoned R-10 residential for the construction of Single-family homes and duplexes.

The Planning Board recommends the approval of Mr. Batts Request.
Public Hearing was closed at 7:43 P.M. 

Councilman Fowler made the motion to zone the newly annexed property at 590 Belt Rd. to R-10 residential. Councilman Helms seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. Copy of Ordinance is attached to these minutes.

Site Plans for Heritage Homes

Planner Rademacher stated that the applicant, Heritage Homes, is requesting approval of a site plan.  The subject property is zoned C-3 commercial and is an out parcel in the Surf City Plaza shopping center where the Food Lion is located.  The developer is proposing the construction of an 8,550 square foot office/retail building.  Landscaping, setbacks, sidewalks and parking requirements are all in compliance with the ordinance.  Several items are missing from the site plan as follows: The storm water plan must be engineered and submitted, NCDOT approval is required, water/sewer connections for each unit must be shown, driveways across the street need to be shown on plan, existing landscaping as provided by NCDOT needs to be shown on plan, and plans must show each department sign off showing compliance with ordinances. All other aspects of the site plan are in compliance with the current codes. 

The Planning Board recommended approval of the site plan with the recommendation that no building permits be issued until above listed items are resolved and all Town of Surf City departments have signed off.

Councilman Helms made the motion to approve the Heritage Homes site plan with Planning Board recommendations. Councilman Medlin seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. 

Site Plans for Harbor Sound, Michael Blinkoff 

Planner Rademacher stated that the applicant, Michael Blinkoff, was requesting approval of a site plan for town home construction. The property is zoned MU mixed use, which allows for town home development as a use by right and is located on the mainland adjacent to the Sears Landing Grill & Boat Docks.  The site plan calls for the development and construction of 18 town homes, a clubhouse, pool, and boat ramp and boat docks.  A major CAMA permit will need to be issued on this site several items are missing from the site plan as follows: the storm water plan must be engineered and submitted, NCDOT approval is required, water/sewer connections for each unit including clubhouse with engineered approval must be shown and plans must show each department sign off showing compliance with ordinances. A water/sewer plan has been shown but the public works department has noted that more detail is needed to determine proper design of the system. All other aspects of the site plan are in compliance with the current codes. 

The Planning Board recommended approval of the site plan with the recommendation that no building permits be issued until above listed items is resolved and all Town of Surf City departments have signed off on the plans.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury asked if project was completed with requirements?

Planner Rademacher stated that they have submitted approval request to the state agencies and is awaiting approval.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury asked is they had a completed picture of what area would look like?

Planner Rademacher stated that at this time they had not completed a picture but that the project would have a Charleston feel.

Michael Blinkoff stated that they were waiting for approvals before continuing with drawings.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury asked if he had an idea of a completion date?

Michael Blinkoff stated that he would like to break ground the first of January and have pilings set in February or March. 

Councilman Helms made the motion to approve the Harbor Sound site plan with Planning Board recommendations. Mayor Pro Tem Albury seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. 

Site Plans for Rusty Bill’s, Garry Matthews 

Planner Rademacher stated that the applicant, Garry Matthews, is requesting approval of a site plan for office/retail uses. The subject property is zoned C-3 commercial and is located at 14130 Highway 50/210.  The existing house on-site will be converted into a commercial use.  A second structure is proposed on the east side of the property. Landscaping, setbacks, sidewalks and parking requirements are all in compliance with the ordinance.  Several items are missing from the site plan as follows: the storm water plan must be engineered and submitted, NCDOT approval is required, driveways across the street need to be shown on plan and plans must show each department sign off showing compliance with ordinances. All other aspects of the site plan are in compliance with the current codes. 

The Planning Board recommended approval of the site plan with the recommendation that no building permits be issued until above listed items is resolved and all Town of Surf City departments have signed off on the plans.
Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve the Rusty Bill’s site plan with Planning Board recommendations. Councilman Helms seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. 
Subdivision Sketch Plan – Waylon Buchanan 

Planner Rademacher stated that Mr. Buchanan had submitted a sketch plan design for a 7 lot residential subdivision located on Little Kinston Road.  The property is zoned MHS mobile home subdivision which allows for the development of 5,000 foot residential lots for single-family homes as well as Class A & B mobiles homes a provided for in the ordinance.  Access will be provided off an internal private street.  Sidewalks, street trees and storm water design and water/sewer connections all still need to be approved.

Planning Board recommends the approval of the submitted sketch plan with the request that connectivity to neighboring properties be provided and for water looping possibilities in the future.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve the Buchanan subdivision sketch plan with the Planning Board recommendations. Councilman Fowler seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. 

Subdivision Sketch Plan – Glenn & Kathryn Batts 

Planner Rademacher stated that Mr. Batts had submitted a sketch plan design for an 8-lot residential subdivision located on Little Kinston Road.  The property is zoned MHS mobile home subdivision which allows for the development of 5,000 foot residential lots for single-family homes as well as Class A & B mobiles homes a provided for in the ordinance.  Access will be provided off an internal private street.  Sidewalks, street trees and storm water design and water/sewer connections all still need to be approved.

Planning Board recommends the approval of the submitted sketch plan with the request that connectivity to neighboring properties be provided and for water looping possibilities in the future.

Councilman Curley asked if theses 2 subdivisions butted up to each other.

Planner Rademacher stated that Mr. Dexter Blizzard owns a lot between the two proposed subdivisions.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve the Batts subdivision sketch plan with the Planning Board recommendations. Councilman Helms seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. 

Budget Amendment 

Finance Director Jane Kirk requested approval from Council to move the custodian salary and benefits from the streets department to the public building department.  

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve the Budget Amendment. Councilman Fowler seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. 
Cove at Boca Bay Bond Request 

Manager Moore presented the Council with a letter from Charles Riggs, on behalf of Cove at Boca Bay, requesting the Council accept a guarantee bond for improvements for final plat according to Surf City Code of Ordinance, Appendix B Subdivision Ordinance, 4.1 improvements installation or guarantees. The letter stated that Mr. Yow will obtain a bond for one hundred and fifty percent of the total cost estimate upon approval from Council.  Total cost estimate for project is $195,847.  Calculated bond amount for posted bond would be $293,770 for the period of one year. 

Mayor Pro Tem Albury made the motion to approve the Bond Request in the amount of 150% of cost estimates. The amount for the bond would be $293,770. Councilman Helms seconded motion and motion was carried unanimously. Copy of request and cost estimate is attached to these minutes. 
2005 Regular Council Meeting Schedule 

Town Clerk Arnold stated that during 2005, except for the November 1st election, there appears to be no holidays or other activities that would conflict with the first Tuesday of each month – the regular Council meeting days.  Councilman Curley asked the clerk to please double check on the election date that elections fall on the first Tuesday following the first Monday.  

Clerk was directed by Council to investigate 2005 election date and resubmit request at the December Council meeting to insure proper scheduling. 

Public Forum

Patsy Jordan, 302 N. New River Drive, stated that she would like to commend Councilman Medlin the Liaison to the Planning Board for their hard work and stated that as a business owner in the Town of Surf City she likes what is going on and thanked the Council for everything that they do. 

Council Forum
Councilman Curley updated the Council on beach renourishment.  Marlowe and company has submitted a proposal for $15,000 per town and will be asking for approval at a later date. Councilman Curley stated that he had the opportunity to attend a Coastal Resources Commission hearing on CHPP (Coastal Habitat Protection Plan) regarding a document being distributed by North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources.  The Coastal Resources Commission, Environmental Management and Marine Fisheries are reviewing this document.  Councilman Curley handed out literature: “Introduction to the CHPP”, pointing out areas that really affect us, Topsail Island Shoreline Protection Commission Resolution that was forwarded to the Coastal Resources Commission, and a copy of article from the Jacksonville Daily News regarding the meeting. 

Bill Morrison, Pender County Coastal Resources Advisory Commission, stated that he felt that the hearing meeting was very productive. He stated that the CRC has asked all 20 coastal counties to participate. Topsail Island had seven representatives, where other counties had four. The CRC board did not realize the impact of this document of research.  The board refused to approve the plan as written. The implementation will not go into effect until 2005-2006, and will be used as a scientific reference for information and not strict implementation, only for reference. Topsail Island presentations went a great distance and were well heard by all concerned.   

Manager Moore has a compact disc copy of the 600-page CHPP report if someone would like to read it. 

Councilman Medlin thanked everyone for coming.  Stated that when the Council sees things on their agenda, the Planning Board has already gone through all the steps. Our town has come a long way and proud of what we have accomplished and that is because of what the citizens of Surf City have put toward what they want for their town.

Mayor Pro Tem Albury thanked everyone for coming and invited everyone to the November 20th Christmas Tree Lighting at 6:00 p.m. at the Soundside Park.

Councilman Fowler thanked everyone for coming and sharing their wisdom, the Planning Board does a tremendous job and has a lot coming their way. They have a great task to undertake to take out all the nicks of a project. They are working hard on shaping the Town for everyone.

Councilman Helms thanked everyone for coming, also for voting yesterday. It showed that this Nation is concerned. Thanked Planning Board and Planner Rademacher for all the hard work. 

Mayor Guy thanked everyone for coming. 

· Mayor Guy stated that we are a small community and also reaching out to bring new resources to our community, proud to share that last Thursday Surf City hosted the Onslow Mayor’s meeting and was fortunate to bring the DOT Commissioner for Onslow County, DOT Commissioner from Pender, New Hanover, and Brunswick County and invited neighbors from the south to attend. They spoke about the programs that DOT has in mind for years to come and expressed some concerns that we had. There will be more asphalt trucks here within the next 90 days to six months. 

· Howard Marlowe will be the guest speaker at the Topsail Island Area Chamber of Commerce Annual Meeting and encourage everyone to attend that meeting, to hear what the speaker has to say about beach renourishment and to see what your Chamber is doing.
Manager Reports

· Presented Council with an update from Gus Simmons on several projects.
· Bike Path - bids will be opened on November 5, 2004. 
· Surf City Land Application Site – Cavanaugh has prepared a proposal to the owner of the tract along NC Hwy 50 identified as desirable. 
· Surf City Mainland Pump Station – Have been working on a site and have met with owner and the environmental firm were there today.  Their preliminary report is that we can get 1/3 to 1/2 acre site suitable. Next step will be the engineer setting up a meeting with the property owner to keep this process moving. 
· Wastewater – met with James Batts regarding his mobile home subdivision off J.H. Batts Road that will require a pump station to pump all the way back to the town’s force main. Manager, Public Works Director and Planner met with the engineer to discuss Mr. Batts getting him to design what Mr. Batts needed and also what the town would need in upgrade in that area, so not to just put in little pump stations but a regional pump station for the entire area. 
· Contacted owners on Little Kinston Road, Spot Lane, and Driftwood and they have given permission for us to look at putting a well site. Engineer is contacting the driller to receive information. 

· Charles Riggs submitted a letter requesting the possibility of contributing money to the Town of Surf City in lieu of constructing sidewalks within a subdivision. Manager Moore requested that the Council send the request to the Planning Board for a recommendation. 

Consensus of the Council was to forward the request to the Planning Board for their recommendation. 

· Christmas Tree Lights will be going up starting Monday.

Town Attorney Report

No report at this time.

Closed Session – Attorney-Client Privilege

In compliance with G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3), and upon the motion of Councilman Helms, second of Councilman Medlin and unanimously carried, Council went into closed session at 8:07 p.m. for Attorney-Client Privilege discussion.

Adjournment

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 8:42 p.m. upon the motion by Mayor Pro Tem Albury and seconded by Councilman Fowler. The Council unanimously approved motion.

______________________________                      
  
______________________________

      Patricia E. Arnold, Town Clerk                                        A. D. (Zander) Guy, Jr., Mayor
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